APPEALS PANEL NO. 1

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 16 APRIL 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Weedall (Chairman), Councillor Vasey and Councillor Graham.

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

2.
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

3.
COMPLAINT AGAINST PLANNING SERVICES
Consideration was given to a complaint against the Planning Services Section.  The complainants were invited to state their case.  

The complainants set out their complaints which included:

1. Application 03/0278 – the stable block – the complainants asked why the paddock had been allowed to remain despite it being a change of use.

2. Application 03/854 – there was an error on the application where part of one of the complainant’s land was marked as part of the applicant’s land and there had been an error in the subsequent enforcement notice.

3. That an area of hardstanding had been allowed to remain

4. The family had started to make preparations to move onto the site before leaving the Hadrian’s Camp site.  The complainants advised that they had notified the Planning Department but no-one had gone out to check

5. Containers had been removed from site according to an enforcement notice but two smaller containers had been brought onto the site.  These remain on the site to date

6. Failure on the part of the Planning Department to make enquiries with the owner of the Hadrian site regarding the reason why the family had left the site and whether they had made themselves intentionally homeless to gain planning permission to use their own land as a site for their caravan

7. Failure on the part of the Planning Department to check whether the owner of Ghyll Bank was prepared to take the family’s caravans

8. Scrap cars are being brought onto the site – this is in contravention of the conditions stating that there should be no business carried out from the site.  One of the neighbours had taken a photograph of a wagon with a scrap car on the back.  This was reported to the Planning Enforcement Officer but no action had been taken.

9. An application was refused in 2007 on drainage grounds.  The complainants maintain that they were advised that the application would not be presented to the Development Control Committee at their next meeting but in fact it was.  This did not give one of the appellants the opportunity to his right to speak as he had made another engagement

10. That the Planning Department had advised the applicant to apply for planning permission for a hay barn and stable when a stable had already been demolished on the site previously

11. When residents suggested moving the caravan to the further end of the site a Planning Officer had asked ‘what was in it for the family’

12. That Planning Permission has been given for structures that appear permanent when only a temporary application for three years was approved.  The appellants feel that it will be difficult for the Council to enforce the removal of such structures and that they will become permanent. Construction of a utility/day room that had been approved as a condition of the planning application, but that had not been detailed to the Planning Committee.  The appellants feel a brick built building of this size is not a temporary feature

13. That the drainage system put on site was not suitable for the size of the family and that a Planning Officer had advised that he had confirmed with an engineer that it would be suitable when he had not.  The appellants were concerned that if PC complained about smells from the existing system then they might be required to take action regarding their own tanks.

14. That Enforcement Officers had called to the property but had left because a gate was shut

15. That Enforcement Officers refused to visit the site while concrete was being poured because they were too busy

The Chairman summed up the appellants’ complaints advising them that the Appeals Panel could not overturn any decision made by the Development Control Committee.  The appellants left the meeting at 3:50 but remained in the building to clarify any issues raised by the officers.

The Principal Development Control Officer then attended the meeting and the complaints made by the appellants put to him.  His responses were as follows (using the same numbering as above):

1. The paddock enclosure was less than 2 metres in height and therefore did not require planning permission.  As the land is being used for grazing of horses this does not constitute a change of land use from the previous agricultural use.

2. The error of the marking on the application was noted and corrected.  When the applicant appealed against the decision made by Development Control Committee the Planning Inspector was happy to dismiss the appeal and upheld the enforcement notice with variations.

3. The hardstanding is constructed from ‘road scrapings’ and is just placed on the land so does not constitute development.

4. The Principal Development Control Officer was unaware that calls had been made to the Planning Department about preparations to move onto the site.  The water connection could have been done in any case – it may have been for the animals, and electricity was provided through a generator.  A Portaloo was installed for the family’s use.

5. The container had been removed as per the enforcement notice but two smaller containers and a field shelter were brought onto the land as storage for hay.  The resident (PC) was advised to wait until the first application had been to Development Control Committee then to put in a further application for a stable block and hay barn to replace the containers and field shelter.  This second application will be presented to Development Control Committee on 25 April 2008.  

The Chairman asked whether PC would be breaking the law by keeping the containers on the land.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there is case law about this and whether planning permission is required depends upon whether the containers are fixed to the land and the purpose for which they are used.  Permission is not needed to place them on site but if they were being used as a building then planning permission would be required.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that according to the Planning Application the containers will be removed within one month of the application being approved.  If not, or if the application is refused, enforcement action may be appropriate.

The Chairman asked how many horses are being kept on the land.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there are currently seven horses with four ready to foal.  There are currently approximately 79 hay bales on the site that the hay barn would accommodate.  PC also owns another field near Cargo where he also keeps horses.

6. The Principal Development Control Officer advised that he was unaware anything was happening until after the family had left the Hadrian’s Camp site.  At a public enquiry it was argued that PC had a permanent pitch on Hadrian’s Camp and he was therefore refused planning permission for a gypsy site on the field.  After this enquiry, PC left Hadrian’s Camp.    The Principal Development Control Officer had spoken with PC and the owner of the Hadrian’s Camp site but the two accounts did not agree.  PC had moved from a permanent pitch to two pitches on the transit part of the site.  When the owner of the site closed down the transit part of the site the family had nowhere to go.  The application was dealt with by Development Control Committee having regard to guidance on the general needs for gypsies.  There is currently a shortage of suitable sites for gypsies in the areas.  The owners of the site at Ghyll Bank are in the process of changing the site to a park home.  Carlisle City Council are trying to buy Ghyll Bank and have made bids to the Department for Communities and Local Government for funding.

7. The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that he had approached the owner of Ghyll Bank to assess suitability of that site for PC and that the reasons given are contained in the report that went to Development Control Committee.  The Principal Development Control Officer is satisfied that Ghyll Bank is not suitable for PC’s needs.

8. The Principal Development Control Officer advised that he understands PC had gone home for a cup of tea with the wagon and while there the neighbour had taken the photograph.  He was satisfied that the scrap was not present on site for any length of time.

9. The Principal Development Control Officer advised that was on holiday when the application in question was being taken to Development Control Committee but that he had not informed the appellants that the Development Control Committee would not be hearing the application at which one of the appellants wished to exercise his right to speak.  The application was refused based on the drainage details given.  Further details were submitted in the revised application.

10. The Principal Development Control Officer stated that PC had been advised to wait until the first planning application had been approved before applying for permission for further structures.  That application has now been received and will be presented to Development Control Committee on 25 April 2008.

11. The Principal Development Control Officer is aware that residents would be happier if the caravan was sited further away from the village and had raised the issue with PC.  However the land at the further end of the field is very boggy and therefore unsuitable.  PC was also concerned that it would be costly to move the caravans and the electricity and water supplies.

12. There were complaints about the noise from the generator so PC has linked up to the electrical supply.  He has also connected to the mains water supply.  The family are still using a Portaloo.  The structures being constructed are in line with Government guidance for gypsies which states that a gypsy site should include provision for washing/laundry/shower/toilet and a day room.  At the end of the three year period PC may apply for an extension to the permission or for the application to be made permanent.  If the application is refused then the Council has the right to ensure that any structures are removed and the land be reinstated.  

13. The Principal Development Control Officer advised that he had spoken with a Building Control Officer in the Council regarding the drainage system to be installed.  He was advised that a P6 tank would be sufficient for this family’s needs, bearing in mind that not all were adults and that children would use less water.  He had spoken with the Highways Agency who had no issues with the proposed tank, and the Environment Agency who advised that PC may need consent from them to discharge depending on what is involved in the system.  The appellants thought that if there was a problem with drainage and a bigger pipe was needed, if PC made a complaint then it would be up to the other residents to contribute to the modifications.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that if their drainage tanks were causing a nuisance to PC they may be required to desludge their tanks.

14. The Principal Development Control Officer could not comment on whether the Enforcement Officers had called and left because they could not gain access as he was not aware of this allegation

15. The Principal Development Control Officer could not comment on whether the Enforcement Officers had refused to call out when requested, as he had not spoken to them about this issue.

The Principal Development Control Officer was asked whether Members would have been aware of the plans for the day/utility room.  He advised that Members did not have the details when the planning application was presented to Development Control Committee.  He advised that the day/utility room will be approximately the size of a double garage with facilities for washing/laundry/cooking. Members were aware that the day/utility room was going to be built on the land, however, as it was a condition attached to the planning permission.

When asked about what measures the Appeals Panel could take, the Principal Solicitor suggested that if it was shown that officers had handled the situation in an unsatisfactory way then a letter of apology could be sent to the appellants.  It was not possible, however, to overturn any planning decision which had been made by Members of the Development Control Committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 17:20 to be reconvened at a later date (30 April 2008)

The meeting reconvened on Wednesday 30 April 2008.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services attended the hearing.  He confirmed that he had read the complaint fully and also the response by the Principal Development Control Officer. 

With regard to Item 14, The Head of Planning and Housing Services advised that after speaking with the Enforcement Officers they confirmed that the gate was 2 metres in height and padlocked.

With regard to Item 15, The Head of Planning and Housing Services advised that after speaking with the Enforcement Officers they could not recall a specific date when they may have refused to visit the site, but that on the first occasion they were asked to visit – with regard to concrete being poured – the concrete was for the base of a stable for which planning permission had been granted.

With regard to the second occasion when a visit had been requested, again no date was given.  The Head of Planning and Housing Services pointed out that Enforcement Officers are often dealing with other matters and it is not always possible for them to attend when requested.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services advised that planning legislation does make concessions for the special needs of gypsies and travellers, and that the Planning Officers had to deal with the issues raised in accordance with the law.  He advised that the Principal Development Control Officer had been the case officer for a number of years and has a detailed knowledge of the issues discussed.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services confirmed that it was not necessary to seek planning permission for the day/utility room and that it was a condition of the temporary permission that the utility block be provided, and that the design complies with guidance from the Department of Communities and Local Government. 

The Head of Planning and Housing Services said there was no proof that PC had purposely made the family homeless and after the Principal Development Control Officer had spoken with Mr Bowman it was difficult to decide which version of events was correct.

With regard to Item 12 The Head of Planning and Housing Services confirmed that PC is aware that the planning permission is temporary for three years only and that if, after that time, there is still a lack of suitable sites,  PC can request a renewal of the temporary licence.

Cllr Weedall asked The Head of Planning and Housing Services for an update on the development of a new Council site for gypsies and travellers.  The Head of Planning and Housing Services advised that the Council is working up a bid to the Government for grant aid in respect of the site at Ghyll Bank.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services confirmed that it was not in doubt that PC’s family was a gypsy/ traveller family.

Cllr Weedall asked The Head of Planning and Housing Services if, in his opinion, a letter of apology is required to be sent to the appellants.  The Head of Planning and Housing Services confirmed that, in his opinion, this has been a very difficult case to deal with but that the case has been considered fairly and handled correctly. He acknowledged that the complainants feel that PC has been given special treatment, but said that this was required by the law.  Officers had to act within the law, and this had been done.

Cllr Weedall thanked The Head of Planning and Housing Services for his input.

Cllr Weedall invited the Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) into the hearing.

Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) confirmed that if a gypsy/travelling family has a caravan and nowhere to place it they are considered homeless.  When a family presents as homeless, the Homelessness team has to investigate whether they are actually homeless, whether they are in priority need and whether they are unintentionally homeless.  Finally, the family need to show a connection with the Carlisle area. He confirmed that in the case of PC and his family all the criteria were met, and that if PC had not moved onto his own land, the Council would have had to find temporary accommodation, probably in a hotel for a family of this size, which would have been costly to the Council.  It would then have had to find permanent accommodation, which would have been difficult for such a large family.

Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) advised that, in this area, the Gypsy and Traveller Needs Assessment showed that there should be provision for 30 sites but this is not the case at present.  He confirmed that the Council is proposing to bid to the government for 100% capital funding to purchase a site.  

Cllr Weedall asked Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) if he thought PC had made himself intentionally homeless.  Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) confirmed that there was no evidence to say this.  He said that it was difficult to ascertain who had said and done what.  He confirmed that after Mr Bowman had closed the transit part of Hadrian’s Camp only a couple of families contacted Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) – PC was not one of them as he had found his own solution.

Cllr Weedall pointed out that the second part of the appellants’ complaint was that ‘the Council no longer satisfies their requirement to provide gypsy sites’.  Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) advised that while the Council has a power to provide a site it is not a legal duty and that the Council are in the process acquiring a new site, and that, all going well, this should be completed within 18 months and will provide 24 units of accommodation.  

With regard to the third part of the appellants’ complaint, that ‘the local residents are being forced to accept a situation where one family’s needs have been put in front of everybody else’ Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) advised that any family in similar circumstances would be treated the same way for homelessness purposes and that PC and his family had not received preferential treatment.

With regard to the day/utility room Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) confirmed that it is Government guidance that sets out the design guide for such a facility.  

Cllr Weedall thanked Principal Housing Officer (Homelessness/Hostels) for his input.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the relevant officers of Carlisle City Council have not acted inappropriately when dealing with the various planning applications.  This is a difficult and complex situation and, although it can be perceived that PC and his family has been given special treatment, this is no more than is required by the law.

(2) That the City Council is required to deal with planning matters in accordance with statute and Government guidance, which the panel is satisfied that it has done.

(3) The Panel is satisfied that measures have been taken to enforce breaches of planning legislation, where appropriate.  

(4) The Panel noted that measures are being taken to address the shortfall in gypsy site provisions.  

The meeting ended at 15:45
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